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Vice Chair MacConnie called the meeting to order at  4:10 p.m. on Tuesday, April 24, 2007, Nelson Hall East, Room 201, Goodwin Forum.  
Members Present:  Bliven, Dunk, Fulgham, Holschuh, Larson, MacConnie, Marshall, Paynton, Powell, C. Roberts, Shellhase, Virnoche, Wieand, Woodstra, Yarnall
Members Absent:  Butler, Chaney, Chesbro, Coffey, Gunsalus, Henkel, Meiggs, Mortazavi, Paoli, Rawal, Richmond, Rypkema, Sanford, Schwetman, Van Duzer, Vrem. 
Proxies:  Wieand for Cheyne, Marshall for Dunk after 5 pm, Bliven for Haag, Bliven for Kornreich, Ayoob for Moyer, Paynton for D. Roberts, Fulgham for Thobaben, Marshall for Vellanoweth.  
Guests:  Leo Sears, Mann, Burges, Kircher.
The meeting began without a quorum.
Approval of Minutes from the Meeting of April 10, 2007
M/S/U (Fulgham/Powell) to approve the minutes from the meeting of April 10, 2007 as written.
Reports, Announcements, and Communications of the Chair

Proxies were announced.  Several senators were absent, attending the Access to Excellence Summit at the Chancellor’s Office.  
The Senate observed a moment of silence to honor the memory of the 32 victims of the Virginia Tech shooting.
Vice Chair MacConnie read a letter from General Faculty President Wieand and Senate Chair Mortazavi, announcing that there will be an emergency meeting of the general faculty on Tuesday, May 1, 4-6 pm, Green and Gold Room, Founders Hall.

The End-of-the-Year Faculty Social will be held on Monday, May 7, 5-7 pm in the Kate Buchanan Room.

The University Faculty Personnel Committee will hold its annual year-end meeting on Friday, May 4, 10:30-11:30 in Gist Hall 124.

There will be two Q & A forums on proposed changes to Appendix J on Thursday, April 26, noon-1 in the University Banquet Room and on Friday, April 27, noon-1 in the Kate Buchanan Room.  
The 2006-07 Outstanding Professor presentation will be on Monday, April 30.  Professor Christina Accomando will present a lecture from 5:15-6:15 in Founder’s 118 and a reception will follow in the Green and Gold Room.

The seating of new senators and election of senate officers will occur at the last senate meeting of the year, May 8.  If anyone is interested in running for an officer position, or for the Senate Appointments Committee, contact a member of the Senate Executive Committee.  Nominations received to date include:  Mark Larson for Senate Chair, Sue MacConnie for Vice Chair/Chair of Faculty Affairs Committee, and Cindy Moyer for Senate Secretary/Chair of Educational Policies Committee.
Reports of Standing Committees, Statewide Senators, and Ex-officio members

General Faculty (President Lou Ann Wieand):  A general faculty election will be held on Tuesday, May 1 and Wednesday May 2.  Sample ballots have been distributed.  
Senate Finance Committee (Chair Larson):  The University Budget Committee (UBC) met on Friday, after the President’s announcement regarding the budget came out, and began addressing issues arising from the announcement.  The UBC requested further clarification and details regarding the President’s announcement.  A handout was distributed with this information.  Senators were encouraged to share the handout with their colleagues.  It was noted that the 07/08 budget is $7 million dollars higher than 06/07, yet, despite the increase in income, there is still a $4.7 million dollar structural deficit.  The president and the vice president chose to distribute the reductions over three years.  Even with the fee increase there is a deficit showing for next year.  This will be covered with one-time funds, funds from the President’s reserve, and from the CMS reserve fund.  The UBC will meet again on Friday to discuss both the budget and its role for next year.

Comments:

· The numbers are understandable, but the logic behind the proposed budget is not clear.  Projecting the deficit over three years will be mitigated by two situations:  either a decline in enrollment, which will compound the deficit, or it will be offset with an increase in enrollment.  It doesn’t seem logical that the UBC and the administration would take the debt and put it out further in the future, especially when the future is unknown.
· It was clarified that the UBC did not make the recommendation to spread the cuts over three years, though there were UBC members who supported the idea.  It is hoped that HSU will meet its enrollment target for 07/08, as opposed to the target currently budgeted for.  It is possible that in the third year, it will not be necessary to pay back dollars.  

· If there is increased enrollment, the deficit will still not be covered.  The money will go into a central pot, and there will be a decision-making process for how it will be applied.  The ITS department is grateful to have it spread out over three years.  This will allow the department to its reductions with retirements during this period and means that individuals will not have to be laid off right now.
· It was noted that if OAA were to take the full $1.5 million dollar cut next year, then classes would have to be slashed, which would affect FTES, which would just contribute to the downward spiral.
A report from the Senate Executive Committee meeting was requested, specifically the agenda item regarding a vote of confidence in the HSU leadership.  Senator Fulgham reported that Senate Chair Mortazavi sent an email to the President following the meeting, noting the Committee was disappointed that they weren’t given the President’s announcement on the budget before it was shared with the campus community and informing the President that there was discussion at the Committee’s meeting regarding a vote of no confidence.  The Committee decided to call an emergency general faculty meeting to discuss the budget implications for OAA.
A quorum was reached.
1. Resolution on Articulation of International Baccalaureate Exams (#25-06/07-EP)
M/S (Bliven/Fulgham) to place the resolution on the floor.

Resolution on Articulation of International Baccalaureate Exams

RESOLVED, That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that it be the policy of Humboldt State University to articulate satisfactory performance (defined as a score of 4 out of 7) on International Baccalaureate (IB) exams with credit units in General Education (GE) areas in general, and with specific courses where appropriate, and be it further

RESOLVED, That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that the President direct the Registrar to provide the University Curriculum Committee (UCC), all College Curriculum Committees, and Department Chairs with information on all IB exams currently offered in their subject areas, including example tests, course syllabi, assessment criteria, and grading schemes, and be it further

RESOLVED, That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that, no later than September 30, 2007, the UCC and College Curriculum Committees determine articulations with lower division GE areas for each IB exam in their areas of responsibility listed in Table 1 of this resolution, such articulations to be retroactively effective for the entire 2007—2008 academic year, or report to the Senate why such articulation is not possible, and be it further

RESOLVED, That the UCC and College Curriculum Committees be encouraged to also consider IB exams other than those in Table 1 for articulation in GE areas as well, and be it further

RESOLVED, That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University strongly encourages departments to articulate IB exams with particular courses, as appropriate, and that departments determine which IB exams, if any, shall articulate with which courses, and return that information to the Registrar no later than September 30, 2007, to be effective as soon as practicable, and be it further

RESOLVED, That when a department articulates an IB exam with a particular course, this articulation shall be in addition to any GE articulation determined by the curriculum committees, up to a maximum of seven semester units per exam, and be it further

RESOLVED, That the Academic Senate of HSU strongly encourages departments to review their articulations with Advanced Placement (AP) exams at this time as well, and revise them as necessary, and be it further

RESOLVED, That when new IB exams are established, the Registrar shall inform the Chair of the appropriate Curriculum Committee and the appropriate Department Chair(s), who will determine the articulations, if any, with that exam for inclusion in the Catalog.

RATIONALE: The International Baccalaureate program is a program of college-level work given in high school, similar to the AP program. Most university admissions programs who articulate with IB consider it more rigorous than the AP program. IB is widely used outside the United States and is becoming more popular within the U.S. In particular, McKinleyville High School has adopted this program and requested that we articulate with it. We therefore choose to articulate with the IB program in a manner similar to the current articulation with AP: to wit, to articulate with particular GE areas and forward the information to departments and encourage them to articulate with particular courses in addition to the GE credit awarded. We also wish to encourage departments to take a second look at AP exams in their areas and encourage them to articulate specific courses with AP when appropriate.

Senator Bliven introduced the resolution on behalf of Senator Kornreich.  In essence, the International Baccalaureate (IB) program is an increasingly popular degree program and has the kind of students that we would like to encourage to come to HSU.  The resolution has been reviewed by the Educational Policies Committee, the UCC and the Vice Provost for Academic Programs and Undergraduate Studies.  
Discussion:

· It was noted that McKinleyville High School has an IB program and some of the best of the school’s students are enrolled in it.  HSU is missing out on good students by not having articulation for IB.  There is a cohort of 14-15 students at McKinleyville who will not be considering HSU because of the lack of articulation.

· It was noted that there is a whole array of AP classes listed in the HSU Catalog that can be articulated.  This would be helpful in informing the campus about these programs.

· It was noted that there may be some interested in re-visiting the current list of AP courses as well and increasing the amount of articulation.
· There was some concern initially about departments being asked to give up some of their credits; but it was noted that it will be up to the department to decide.
M/S/U (Marshal/Paynton) to end debate and vote immediately.

Voting on Resolution #25 occurred and PASSED Unanimously.
M/S/U (Fulgham/Larson) to make it an emergency item for immediate transmittal to the President.

2. Resolution in Support of the Humboldt State University Policy on Web Accessibility (#23-06/07-SA)

M/S (Larson/Riordan) to place the resolution on the floor.

Resolution in Support of the Humboldt State University Policy on Web Accessibility

RESOLVED:
 That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends the adoption of the attached “Humboldt State University Policy on Web Accessibility,” created by the Accessible Technology Initiative (ATI) Steering Committee, the web accessibility subcommittee, and the President’s Executive Committee, in response to the Chancellor’s Coded Memo AA-2006-41 on Access to Electronic and Information Technology for Persons with Disabilities, dated September 28, 2006.

RATIONALE: The creation and dissemination of knowledge is a defining characteristic of universities and is fundamental to a university’s mission, including Humboldt State University’s mission.  The use of state of the art digital and web-based information delivery is increasingly central in carrying out our missions.  Acknowledging this, the California State University (CSU) has an ongoing commitment to provide access to information resources and technologies to individuals with disabilities.  This commitment is articulated in the January 2005 Executive Order 926, the CSU Board of Trustees Policy on Disability Support and Accommodations (see http://www.calstate.edu/eo/EO-926.html).

“It is the policy of the CSU to make information technology resources and services accessible to all CSU students, faculty, staff and the general public regardless of disability.”

The purpose of the Humboldt State University Policy on Web Accessibility is to affirm our commitment to accessibility.

The policy was discussed at the last Senate meeting.  There are no changes.
Voting on Resolution #23 occurred and PASSED Unanimously.

M/S/U (Fulgham/?) to move to agenda item #4.
3. Approval of Spring 2007 Graduation List [distributed electronically]

M/S/U (Yarnall/Fulgham) that the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University accept the final graduation list for Spring 2007 and recommend the graduation of all persons whose names are on that list subject to the provision that any student whose name is on the list and who has not fulfilled the requirements for graduation, shall have her or his name removed from the list and that student shall not graduate.

M/S/U (Yarnall/Fulgham) to make this an emergency item for immediate transmittal to the President.

A question about the graduation list was asked.  There are 2200 listed for bachelor’s degrees, which seems to be a very long list – does anyone know how this will affect our effort to reach enrollment targets?  

It was noted that some students are leaving because they can’t afford the student fees.

It was noted that it is a smaller graduating class than in some previous years.  The size of the graduating class only reflects the size of a particular cohort; it doesn’t correlate to the size of incoming classes.
M/S/U (Virnoche/Fulgham) to move to agenda item #5.
4. Resolution on Proposed Change to Faculty Membership of the Faculty Development Committee (#27-06/07-GF) [the resolution will be distributed at the meeting]

M/S (Wieand/Powell) to place the resolution on the floor.

Resolution on Proposed Change to Faculty Membership of the Faculty Development Committee

 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends the following changes (indicated in underline and strike-out) to the composition of  the Faculty Development Committee:

from HSU Faculty Handbook:

FACULTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE

Duties: Recommends the person to be the Faculty Development Coordinator who is then

appointed by the Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs. Advises and assists

the Coordinator or others in matters of faculty development.

Chair: Current Faculty Development Coordinator

Type: Ad Hoc Committee of the Academic Senate

Meetings: As needed

Membership:

Two  faculty representatives from each college (at least one tenured professor from each college preferred), appointed by the Senate Appointments

Committee

One representative who has served as Faculty Development Coordinator

One representative from the University Library, appointed by the Senate Appointments

Committee

Terms are two-years, staggered

Ex-Officio, Nonvoting: 

Vice Provost for Academic Programs and Undergraduate Studies

Dean, Research and Graduate Studies

Faculty Development Coordinator

RATIONALE: The committee currently has five voting members. As they have reviewed their functioning for the past year, they find that the nature and scope of faculty development has expanded at HSU and that a larger committee would allow for a more equitable distribution of workload. The duties for the committee will involve several new projects including the development of a campus-wide mentoring program. An ongoing role of the committee is to review and award Faculty Development Small Grants. Sometimes there is a conflict of interest in said junior faculty committee member applying for one of these grants. Having a larger committee, as well as having representation from various faculty ranks, ensures that there would be at least several voting members who are able to participate in the award decisions at any given time.  
Senator Wieand introduced the resolution which is a result of the ongoing review of committees and committee structure.  The Faculty Development Coordinator has requested an increase in the number of faculty members on the committee due to the committee’s increased work load.  In addition, it was felt that having some senior faculty on the committee would be helpful in reviewing and making decisions on faculty development grant awards.

Voting on Resolution #27 occurred and PASSED with 1 No vote and 3 Abstentions.
M/S/P (Fulgham/Bliven) to suspend the rules and proceed to the last agenda item before 5 p.m.

5. TIME CERTAIN:  5:00 P.M.                                                                                        Resolution on University Curriculum Committee Oversight of Cross-College Interdisciplinary Programs (#26-06/07-UCC)
M/S (Paynton/Powell) to place the resolution on the floor.
Resolution on University Curriculum Committee Oversight of Cross-College Interdisciplinary Programs

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that the University Curriculum Committee (UCC) be authorized to act in the role of college curriculum committee for cross-college interdisciplinary programs that apply to the UCC for oversight; and be it further 

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that interdisciplinary programs that involve collaborations across colleges at the undergraduate or graduate level may request that the UCC assume the role of the college curriculum committee. The UCC will consider applications that have the support of the affected college deans, and have a clear rationale for requesting UCC oversight based on the interdisciplinary nature of the program.  New course proposals will continue to go through the standard college level resource review process.  Program changes will be reviewed by the UCC, acting as the college curriculum committee.  All changes to the program will require the standard interdependency check and negotiation as needed with any other programs affected by the change; and be it further
RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that the program review process be as follows:
· For those interdisciplinary programs that the UCC has assumed responsibility for, the Program Leader and an ad hoc committee of program faculty will write the self-study and assume primary responsibility for ongoing assessment.
· The UCC will act as the college curriculum committee to review the program review and make recommendations to the program and to an ad hoc committee of associate deans from the affected colleges who will be responsible for the dean’s resource review. This ad hoc dean’s committee will include representation from the library to assess the resource implications for library functions.
· The ad hoc committee of deans will forward the program review along with their resource recommendations to the provost.  

RATIONALE: Current practice includes UCC oversight for a variety of interdisciplinary programs at the undergraduate level including GE Area E, Liberal Studies Elementary Education, and IS/LS.  The UCC also provides college level curricular oversight for the CFPP graduate certificate program. However, current policy is silent on the role of the UCC in providing college level curriculum oversight for cross-college interdisciplinary graduate minors or majors. Lacking direction from current policy, the UCC, with its oversight responsibilities for the overall University curriculum, and its history of performing program reviews and providing curricular oversight for interdisciplinary programs makes the UCC a logical choice to take on the college curriculum committee responsibilities for cross-college interdisciplinary programs who apply to the UCC for oversight. 
Professor Hurlbut introduced the resolution.  Currently, there is no oversight of cross-college interdisciplinary degree programs.  The UCC will not solicit these, but if asked, the UCC will provide oversight for program review.  In terms of resources, it will be the deans of the colleges who have the final say.  

· CFPP is the College Faculty Preparation Program.

· The Social Sciences master’s program is an example of a program that would fall in this category.  It is not for programs that don’t have a home, but for those programs that are interdisciplinary or trans-disciplinary and cross two or more colleges.  
· The UCC has reviewed this.  It was clarified that graduate programs will continue to go through the Graduate Council; the UCC will act in the role of college curriculum committee for other programs.

Voting occurred on Resolution #26 and PASSED with 1 Abstention.  

M/S/P (Fulgham/Marshall) to adjourn.  The meeting adjourned at 5 p.m.  
Senators were asked to encourage students in their classes to vote in the Associated Students election.


















